VILLAGE OF MILLSTADT

VILLAGE HALL

JULY 10, 2023
7:00 P.M.
The meeting was called to order by Mike Todd, with the following trustees answering to roll call: Mike Capell, Ray Famula, Mike French, Mark Todd, and Dustin Trankle. Trustee Randy Burk was absent. The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 
A motion was made by Mike Capell to approve the June 26th minutes. Ray Famula seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
COMMUNICATIONS OR CORRESPONDENCE: none
COMMITTEE ON ACCOUNTS: Mike Capell stated he reviewed the bills. Mike Capell made a motion to pay the bills. Mike French seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.

PERSONNEL: none
PUBLIC WORKS:  

SEWER: none
WATER: Dustin Trankle stated there was a water leak from a transite pipe behind the lagoon that caused pressure issues on Tuesday, July 4th. The pipe was repaired on Wednesday, July 5th.
REFUSE: none
MOSQUITO CONTROL: none

STREETS, ALLEYS, AND SIDEWALKS: Mayor Todd stated there were two bids for the street oiling project. The low bid was from Illiana Construction Co. Mike Capell made a motion to award the oiling contract to Illiana Construction Co. for $110,670. Ray Famula seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.

Mayor Todd stated Randy Burk has been working on applying for grants for the sidewalk and curbs. Surveys will be going out soon. 

Scott Baltz stated they will be setting the dates soon for oil and chipping the streets.
PUBLIC BUILDINGS, MAINTENANCE, AND EQUIPMENT: Mayor Todd stated there were two bids for the ramp and sidewalk work to be done at the Community Center. KRB Excavating was the low bid with $92,921. There was a grant received for this project, which is being done with the Township, as well. The demolition will be done in-house so that should lower the cost. Ray Famula and Randy Burk will discuss the project with the Township Board at their next meeting.
CABLE SERVICES AND CELL TOWERS: Mark Todd stated he talked with Betty Keller Timmer concerning the old water tower. The foreman suffered a heart attack the last week of June, so the crew was assigned to another job. Maguire is working on getting a new crew to pick up the job.
ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS: Mike French stated Resolution 23-07 is for Millstadt Homestead LLC & William L.P. Maserang Trust #100 Combining of Parcels. The Trustees received the drawings and information in their packets. Mike French made a motion to approve Resolution 23-07 as presented. Mark Todd seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.
ANNEXATIONS: none
PARKS, POOL, AND RECREATION: Mark Todd reminded everyone that Movies In the Park will be this Friday, July 14th at Elm Street Park. They will be showing DC League of Super Pets. Mark stated that the new sound system is getting installed at the pool. Also, the park is ready for the new playground equipment once it arrives.
CEMETERY: Ray Famula stated Germann Brick would begin work on the entrances this month. He talked with an Eagle Scout that had submitted suggestions to fixing the signs near the entrances. Mayor Todd asked if the cemetery road will get oil and chipped. Scott Baltz answered yes, it will be oil and chipped.
COMMUNITY CENTER: Ray Famula stated Director Patty Evansco is applying for a $10,000 grant to help with senior vaccinations. The grant for senior restaurant visits has been renewed. They have served 30,000 Meals On Wheels so far this year. The next meeting will be held on Tuesday, July 18th at 3:45pm.
PLANNING COMMISSION & ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT: Mike French stated the next Planning Commission meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, July 18th.
TIF: none
PUBLIC SAFETY:  

Police Department – none 

Emergency Service and Disaster Agency – none

Fire Department – none

BUILDING COMMISSIONER: none
OLD BUSINESS: Mayor Todd stated Tracy Holmes has been working on the water surveys. The Laurel Street survey has been sent out and another one will be sent out for other areas. It is asking about water lines coming into people’s houses. Please fill out and send back in.

Mayor Todd stated he would like the Board to decide how they would like to move forward with solar panels at the sewer plant. It will be on the agenda for next month.
Mayor Todd stated he signed the plans for the new addition in the Stonebridge subdivision. The plans are at Village Hall for anyone that wants to look at them.
NEW BUSINESS: The next Mayor’s meeting will be Thursday, July 27th at Lewis and Clark College. He asked that any trustee wanting to attend, please let the office know.

Mayor Todd stated the County has started paying for the Code Red service. The Village no longer must pay to use it. He is working on getting phone numbers to be able to send out alerts like boil orders. It still sends out alerts for tornado warnings and the like.


Mayor Todd stated there have been changes to the List of Appointments. The Village Trustee Board will now approve liquor license grantees and business license grantees. Everything else is the same as the list that was approved in May. Mark Todd made a motion to accept the List of Appointments. Ray Famula seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.
CITIZENS COMMENTS: John Linnemann from the Fireworks Committee stated he was there to inform the community of their future plans. The people who make up the Fireworks Committee are in their 70s and 80s and had planned that 2024 would be the last year they would shoot off fireworks; after the last show they would sell their equipment. Plans have changed because they have been approached by Kenny Brown who is willing to take over. They had issues with storage of the fireworks and the equipment but have found a temporary solution. One of the issues facing the Fireworks Committee is finances; they are funded by donations from local businesses and organizations. The donations have stagnated around the same amount however the cost of fireworks continues to get more expensive. Mr. Linnemann stated he has talked to other communities and funds for their fireworks displays are budgeted into the town budget; this may be something Millstadt can look into. There has been a lot of talk on Facebook, so Mr. Linnemann wanted to get the correct information out to the public. The Millstadt fireworks will continue in 2024 and will hopefully be around for years to come. 

Jennifer Estes, owner of Pour Decisions, spoke, “Good evening, everyone. As most of you know I’m Jen Estes. I’m the significant other and partner of Corey Famula and together we own Pour Decisions. We are here to discuss the proposed new liquor store at 500 East Washington. There are many issues surrounding how this has come about but we are going to try to stick mainly to the story on our end and let others speak for themselves. Corey and I believe that the Board and town leadership are put into place to serve and protect its residents and community and its businesses. At this point Corey and I honestly kind of don’t feel very protected. Honestly, we feel a little bit betrayed. For us this started out as a listing appointment on a building that had been empty for two years and for sale. It became an idea that really stems from conversations that we had with residents, business owners, and the like about what they thought was missing in this town. And the overwhelming response that we had from many people was that we needed a true wine and liquor store. Now not everybody drinks so not everybody is going to agree with that. But that is what was missing. Hasn’t been here since Ray had his store however many years ago. So, we decided that with our background that’s what we were going to do. We were going to take that empty building and put in that wine and liquor store. We went through the proper channels. We did everything that was required, and we opened on March 4th of last year. However, not even six months after we opened, we were informed that Mr. Patel had purchased the lot ironically that Ray’s One Stop used to be on. What that said to us is that there may have been conversations regarding that business prior to ours even opening, which we would have never done had we known that there was another store possibly already in the works. We know that this little business model for them, because of their buying power, will be to undercut us to force us out of business. And if you don’t believe that go to Red Bud and ask Doug at The Hut and ask him what happened to him. He was threatened, literally threatened by this very same business owner to either sell or be forced out. Is that truly the kind of business owner that we want in this town? I would hope that everybody here says no. But at the end of the day this fight is not just about Pour Decisions. It’s about multiple other businesses in this town that this new business would completely effect. We aren’t talking about adding new tax revenue here. What we’re talking about is splitting the revenue up between the businesses that are already here. We have another liquor store coming to town but yet we’ve got no other liquor buyers. You’re going to have the same liquor buyers splitting them up between the people that are already here, between the existing family businesses and bringing really nothing new. In our hands there are over 700 signatures for supporting turning this business down. Now these are not band wagoning shit disturbers but rather Millstadt business owners, lifelong residents, teachers, parents, family members of people that sit on this very Board that have signed that petition, people that feel there are many other businesses that could’ve come to this town. There’s day cares, dry cleaners, a bakery, any of those such businesses that could be in that location, not another liquor store in a town of 4,000 people. What sense does it make after four other locations are in this town, what sense does it make to have another 5,000 square foot liquor store and vape shop? What sense does that make? It doesn’t. Businesses that will give back to this town the way that we do and plan to continue to do. Businesses that will actually hire Millstadt residents like the ones that are here that we hire. Are those the people that they are going to hire? Probably not. Businesses that care about their customers and give the customer service. And we prove that we give that customer service because they keep coming back and we hope that continues. But are they going to do the same? And if the town’s leadership doesn’t care to listen to what the residents that are on those pages say then what incentive is there for the businesses that are here to stay? What incentive is there for us as business owners to stay here? It’s basically like cutting off your nose to spite your face, is really what that’s like. And on that note, I’ll leave you with this one last thought. A person very close to that transaction actually had a conversation with me. He said that when he spoke to that man because he was very close to him, he told him about the people that had just opened the liquor store in town, literally had just opened it, of what good people we were. And do you know what that man, Mr. Patel’s, response was? ‘I don’t fucking care,’ that was his response. I can tell you all that Corey and I fucking care. These people that are here to support us, they fucking care.” Mayor Todd asked Ms. Estes to please watch her language. Ms. Estes responded, “The Board ought to care as well.” Craig Norrenberns, owner of Millstadt IGA, spoke, “First of all, to the Mayor, thank you for being here, present, today. I know that you had some family stuff that you had to rearrange. Before I speak, I want to say that I respect you and the position. I love that you made the choice tonight to leave the liquor license commission part up to a vote to the Board, if that’s what I’m understanding.” Mayor Todd stated that was correct. Mr. Norrenbers continued, “Which I think is wise. I think that protects not only you and your position, but it gives a broader scope of representation of what is needed. So, you’ll probably hear from a lot of people today that is just going to say ‘We don’t need that. We need something else. We don’t need that.’ And yes, it is about needs. And I can see the argument that says the community wants and needs more business. And the community wants and needs more subdivisions. We want to grow. And all of that is fine and good. What I would like to see is more control for the city, for the mayor, to say yes and no when it is appropriate. Personally, do I think we need another liquor store? No. Is it going to affect our business? Yes. Is it going to put me out of business? By no means, no. But will this be the first of maybe many opportunities that come up where a business comes to town and isn’t necessarily good for us? Every six months I get a phone call from the company that owns Dollar Tree and Family Dollar. And they try and buy my location in Millstadt and Red Bud and Mascoutah. And they say, ‘What do you want for the building? Name your price. We’ll take it.’ You can only squeeze us so hard before it comes to a point where it just squeezes out the other places and we’re left with no other choice but to say yeah, it’s time to sell. Does Millstadt need another dollar store? No. If you look at what’s happening in Smithton, they’ve got a couple liquor stores; they’re getting ready to build another Dollar General. We’re seeing this right now in Red Bud; they just built another Dollar General. So those little communities have two Dollar Generals. It’s getting ready to happen in Mascoutah, as well. Family Dollar is getting ready to go into that community right next to the Dollar General. You know who’s not going to show up to a meeting like this? It’s the people that it’s going to affect the most; it’s Dollar General because they’re not a part of the community. Do we want to protect our small towns and communities? Yes. And how do we do that? It’s by putting in stipulations that say yes, it’s zoned correctly and all of those things, but there needs to be more layers that protect you from being sued and having that conversation. That said, fortunately, we’re dealing with a liquor license. And so, in this particular case, unless I’m mistaken, I think you’re allowed to say no for whatever reason you want because it has to do with the liquor license. Now, that doesn’t necessarily mean the case if another business comes to town that would affect others without that sort of request for a liquor or gaming license. I appreciate the fact that you’re changing some of those things to leave it to a vote. I think that’s wise. I hope that we continue to see Millstadt thrive as a small village, but I think we also need to start acting like a little bit larger community.” Mayor Todd thanked him for his comments. Elle Heiligenstein, owner of Hoffen Funeral Home, spoke, “I’m here tonight for a little bit of a different reason. Obviously, this will not affect my business whatsoever. But I have never had children, yet I have spent thousands of dollars every Christmas buying gifts for children who I will never meet. I’ve never been hungry. I’ve spent thousands of dollars on food for the people of this community who cannot afford groceries. When Covid-19 came right in the beginning we didn’t have vaccines, we didn’t know anything about it. Craig Norrenberns called me and said, ‘Can you please help us with deliveries?’ Of course, I said yes. I do not want old people to leave their homes and be exposed to Covid and die. I don’t care, I’m not doing that to be like, no don’t help him, we’ll get more business and any of that nonsense. I wanted to protect them and keep them safe like everyone else did. So, I went and volunteered for what was it, Craig? Three months? Four months? Delivering groceries for no charge while I paid my staff to do it as well. This foreign business, and by foreign, I mean outside Millstadt, do you think they’re going to do that? Hell no they’re not. My funeral home does 10% of the business that Leesman does, and I am out there just like Pour Decisions is, a new business. IGA is doing all kinds of community outreach, spending our money. In my case, a lot of time it’s been money that I don’t have. Back To School went on my Amazon card last year. Christmas gifts went on a credit card one year because I didn’t have it. But I wanted to support my community like Pour Decisions has. Every time I’ve been anywhere, I’d see Pour Decisions with a donation. Every time I do Meals On Wheels, the bags come from IGA. Every time I’m at a silent auction, there’s IGA. Do you honestly think that a conglomerate business is going to come in here and do that? They will not. So, if you approve this, you are hurting the Norrenbers family. You are hurting the Famula family because it will force them out of business most likely. Because I don’t know how they compete. I couldn’t compete with a third funeral home. So please, think about that when you make your decision. I respectfully ask you to decline.” Mayor Todd thanked her for her comments. Carole Nieroda, citizen, spoke, “I just, I don’t own a business or anything, but I just want to say that I don’t want it here. It doesn’t fit our community build, so to speak, as they’ve already said. It just doesn’t fit with us. We don’t allow fast food in here, why would we allow a whole fast liquor store? It will just put everybody else out. I just don’t want it.” Citizen Bob Helfrich spoke, “I’ve been here all my life like a lot of the other people here. And with IGA and Corey, his business, they do a lot of stuff with people from this community. I sold to IGA before they had their new store. I sold produce to them for years. A conglomerate like the Patels will not do that. The Patels are far reaching. They go far beyond Illinois and Missouri. They go as far as Ontario, Canada. They own hotels up there where they put other chains out of business by hiring their own families, underpricing everything, and the hotels went bust. And then they decide they are going to raise the price. That’s the way they can do it. They will do the same thing here. They will not put Millstadt people to work. They’ll put their own family. It will in no way give anything good to the community. Like Mrs. (Heiligenstein) said IGA donates a lot to the Community Center. They do a lot of bags for food and a lot of other places do too. Breadeaux Pizza, a lot of places do. This place will not give anything. They will take from the whole community by not giving. That’s just what that family does. They enjoy breaking communities to pieces. That’s what they do. That’s how they do it. A yes vote saying we’re going to let that go is just a death sentence for a lot of small businesses, start-ups, or anything else. It’s just the way that these people know how to do things. That’s just the way a yes vote goes. It’s just a loaded gun waiting to go off.” Anne Murray, citizen, spoke, “I moved here a little over 30 years ago because it was a safe community for my kids. I felt like the Village Board had the best interest at heart for our children. I don’t feel like another liquor store in this town is in the best interest of our children. Especially when it’s a conglomerate that is not going to focus on our community and be there for our community the way other businesses in town are. I also have real concerns about why there is a tae kwon do place going in down by Mariachis that is owned by a man who is charged with two counts, two felony counts of child endangerment including strangulation. And his wife is also charged with a felony count of endangering the life and health of a child. Are we not doing any background checks or any due diligence to see what kind of businesses are trying to come into our community? Are we just letting anyone in?” Mayor Todd stated, “Ma’am, we can not, if a business is charged with something, they’re not prosecuted. There are all kinds of legal remedies. We have a business license that they have to fill out before they come to town. Lots of other things. Just because somebody is charged with something, we’re not the court system.” Ms. Murray responded, “It took me all of ten minutes to find out that he has a history of this kind of stuff. So, these charges are recent but they’re not his only charge.” Mayor Todd thanked her for her comments. Don Dohrmann, citizen, spoke, “My question is, is our current police department prepared to handle a 5,000 square foot liquor store in this town. Will they require additional staff? Is our police department prepared to handle the influx of traffic coming into this town to buy liquor and leaving again? It’s going to be a burden; it’s going to be an extra burden to the police department and everyone else involved. It’s going to cost money.” Mayor Todd thanked him for his comments.
ADJOURNMENT: Mike Capell made a motion to adjourn the general Village Board meeting and was seconded by Dustin Trankle. The motion carried unanimously. 
________________________________   

________________________________

Crissy Pipik, Clerk




Mike Todd, Mayor
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